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DIRECTOR’S REPORT FOR 2020  
During 2020, our Director’s work continued to focus on education, prevention and support activities that address the problems of substance and gambling addiction and the harm these cause to individuals and those close to them.  Broadly speaking, our activities and events benefit the Religious Society of Friends (Quakers), while our materials and written contributions are available both for Quakers and for wider public benefit. 
1. FRIENDS AND MEETINGS 
Supporting Friends is an important element of our work.  We provide both individual support and opportunities for Friends to engage with each other through our biennial Woodbrooke conference, QAADNET meetings, and facilitated gatherings at Local or Area meetings and other Quaker events. Our Woodbrooke conference was cancelled this year due to COVID-19 and we decided instead to plan an online event to be run in early 2021.
This year, QAAD has continued to offer support to individual Friends who approach us. Some have current or past personal experience of substance and/or gambling problems; others are family members or friends (‘close others’) who have been affected.  The needs of close others are often neglected or under resourced by support services and there is growing recognition of the serious impact of coping with another’s addiction.  For all, we offer information and advice about sources of help and support, and sometimes arrange confidential contact with willing and informed Friends. Some of these are members of the 12-Step fellowships, whilst others have found other helpful approaches and sources of support. 
2. WORK WITH YOUNG FRIENDS
We have ongoing concern about the particular vulnerability of children, adolescents and young adults regarding substance use and gambling. National and international surveys suggest drinking alcohol has reduced in recent generations overall, but use of other substances, particularly cannabis, remains high and engagement in gambling (and gaming which includes gambling elements) is growing.
In May, QAAD was invited by Kirsty Philbrick (Bristol/South West Youth Development Worker) to contribute to a session for her West Young Friends Action Network (WYFAN) youth group. This was a lively online session during which our Director ran a quiz to stimulate discussion about substance use and its impact. 

QAAD is a member of the Quaker Youth Work Network group, convened by the Children and Young People’s Section. QAAD has continued to attend the Network’s quarterly meetings and occasional events to share our concerns whilst learning about colleagues’ work with young Friends around the country.  
We are actively exploring how best to support young and young adult Friends affected by their own or another’s addiction problems.  Due to COVID-19, it was not possible to run workshops planned for students and parents/carers at Sidcot School.  We hope it will be possible to return to this opportunity, and to engage with other Quaker schools to offer our support and resources.
3. PUBLIC ISSUES
QAAD continued to research and raise awareness of preventative and treatment measures that would work for the public benefit in terms of promoting health and well-being.  
COVID-19 
The pandemic has created unique and serious pressures for many Friends and in our communities.  . Emerging evidence suggests that some people have increased their use of alcohol and/or other drugs and gambling during lockdown, particularly if they had already been struggling with these issues.  It will be some time before the full extent of the impact is known and QAAD will monitor research and insights to inform our future work.  

In April, QAAD contributed an article for the Friend (‘Four short words’) which talked about the potential impact of the Spring lockdown on people with alcohol-related problems and close others.      

The increased availability of online events across the country during lockdown has enabled our Director to attend a wider range of meetings and seminars than in previous years, including those held in Scotland and Wales.
Gambling

Public awareness and concern is growing about the extent of the industry’s advertising and sports sponsorship, the shift of gambling products online, and risks to young people of games containing gambling elements. We have continued to stress the need for an evidence-based, public health approach to improve prevention, support and treatment, particularly for young people, those with complex needs, and economically deprived communities.
In 2020, there was further, welcome progress in regulatory reform including changes to online gambling products e.g. reduced spin speeds, and the banning of credit cards for online and terrestrial gambling in April.   
QAAD responded to the Gambling Commission’s consultation on proposed changes to stakes and prize limits for society lotteries, challenging the suggested significant increases in the amounts charities can raise and value of prizes they can offer.  We also responded to the consultation on High Value (or VIP) customer accounts, calling for these to be banned or, if not carried, a significant strengthening of regulations to protect these customers. 

Our Director represented QAAD at several events during the year, including meetings of the Gambling Health Alliance and Peers for Gambling Reform, and the first year celebration of Gambling with Lives, a charity campaigning for recognition of the extent and impact of gambling-related suicide. We have also continued to meet regularly with ecumenical colleagues through the Faith Action on Gambling Harm group to share our concerns and the progress of our work.
Substance Use and Misuse
In February, QAAD responded to the Commission on Alcohol Harm’s national inquiry into the effects of alcohol on society.  We focused on the impact on close others, including children and young people, the need to restrict promotions and advertising, and co-morbidities with other addictions. 

Minimum Unit Pricing (MUP) for alcohol was introduced in Wales in April, following its introduction in Scotland (2018).   Scotland’s Year 1 evaluation found that overall off-sales fell by nearly 4%, although consumption remains higher than the rest of the UK.  QAAD will add its voice to those who calling for MUP in England, although the UK government has no current plans to do so.
Our Director attended a range of seminars on substance use and related harm this year. These  included the specific challenges for women drug users during COVID; problematic substance use in later life; and alcohol, mental health and complex needs. Such events have helped to increase our understanding of current research and lived experience, and brought QAAD into contact with professionals and academics working within our areas of concern.
We continue to monitor UK and international evidence regarding the use and impact of illegal and prescribed drugs, in particular the legalisation of medicinal and recreational cannabis.  Developing a robust understanding of the risks and the lived experiences of drug users and close others enables QAAD to inform and support Friends and to engage in ongoing discussions about the potential impact of future changes to drug policy.
QAADRANT and our website 
Our quarterly newsletter, QAADRANT, is circulated with The Friend and through our own channels including digitally on our website. It aims to balance personal insights with news updates and informative articles about current issues related to our concerns.  Over the past year, we have been pleased to receive many insightful and interesting contributions and positive feedback from Friends. We remain very grateful to our editors for their careful and valuable work.  QAAD’s website www.qaad.org carries news of our activities and events, and acts as a platform for our educational, resource, and briefing materials for public benefit. 
4. Trustee developments  
Throughout the year, our Director has been greatly supported in her work by trustees within the Support Group, the QAADRANT editorial group, and by the wider trustee body. 

Trustees have met regularly during the year.  Following the March lockdown, all meetings have been held online via Zoom.  Ron Barden, Jon Lyon, and Tim James have continued their valued service as Treasurer, Clerk, and Nominations Clerk respectively.    
The trustees are: Ron Barden (Northamptonshire AM); David Barry (Sussex East AM); Eva Deregowska (North Scotland AM); Tim James (Hampshire and the Islands AM); Jon Lyon (Mid-Somerset AM); Christine Pryer (Kingston and Wandsworth AM).  We were saddened to hear that our former trustees, Anita Whitfield (West Kent AM) passed away during the summer.
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